One Farmer's View of the Importance of OPP

By Greg Pauley, Newell, SD From the OPP Concerned Breeders Newsletter

I am a commercial Rambouillet sheep producer in western South Dakota. I am writing to recount my experience with Ovine Progressive Pneumonia. I grew up on this sheep farm on the Belle Fourche irrigation project. Sheep have been a part of this diversified operation since 1954, with an average herd of about 600 ewes. We usually bred the flock for an early December due date. The heaviest drop always occurred right around Christmas and would last for several days before you were "over the hump." During this same period you could usually expect to experience some of the coldest weather of the year. The combination of heavy lambing and frequent sub-zero cold made lambing in sheds mandatory.

I became involved full-time in the farm in 1976. At this point it was very common for my mother to spend from eight to twelve hours a day in the sheds with around five gallons of milk replacer in insulated gallon thermos jugs. She was "poking" milk into lambs whose mothers were not providing enough to keep the hump out of the little one's back. This was literally a full-time job for her and an additional 3 to 6 hours a day for me to assist her, depending on how many twins we had. We "helped" these lambs on their mothers for four to five weeks until they began to eat corn and alfalfa hay in sufficient quantities to go it alone. It wasn't that we were trying to leave triplets on. We hardly ever had a set of triplets in January. It was cold though, so we just said the "sheep can't milk in the winter because of the cold weather and the unseasonal birthing time that we are forcing on them." We also bummed any lamb that couldn't get by on one or two sixteen ounce bottles of milk replacer a day. This resulted in from fifty to 100 "bums" every year.

The result was that we would usually sell about 110% to 120% lamb crop in May and June at weights from 115 to 125 pounds. It was a massive amount of work, usually requiring 50 manhours/week per 100 ewes for the two months that involved the actual lambing and getting the lambs started on creep feed. We were usually rewarded with the highest fat lamb prices of the year.

We were also having to seek annual replacements in large quantities due to the nearly 20% attrition in our herd every year from what we called the "lung disease." These sheep didn't all die, although a lot of them did. Most of them were hauled to the sale as killers before they wasted away completely. We developed a technique to detect the "lungers." Periodically we would go to the pasture with the motorcycle and the horse trailer. We would chase the sheep from one end of the pasture to the other and pick up all the stragglers that we could catch and haul them to the sale.

We always used white-faced ewes that dad bought as yearlings in Montana or Wyoming and bred them to Suffolk rams that we leased from ranchers who did not need them during the season we wanted to breed in. The main criteria for selecting replacements were physical maturity and price. Wool quality was not a major consideration. It was pounds of lamb across the scale that we sought.

During lambing we were constantly battling "hard bags" and "shelly" ewes that couldn't raise one lamb without assistance. We consulted veterinarians from time to time and were told that the hard bags were probably a result of a nongangrenous mastitis the previous season. Ovine progressive pneumonia was usually blamed for the wasting away of so many ewes, but we never made the connection with the hard bags and no milk.

In 1988, I learned from a new vet in our area that there was a blood test that could determine if a sheep had antibod-

Kin Brothers Corriedales

Wool
Lambing Percentage
Carcass Quality

13329 TH87 R3 Upper Sandusky, Ohio 43351 Phone: (419) 273-2003 ies to the OPP virus. He also said that some of the limited research that had been done on the disease indicated that my hard bag problem might be caused by the OPP virus also. I was intrigued, but put off by the seemingly awesome task of drawing blood from 600 ewes and the expense of having it analyzed. However, my father was interested in liquidating his 80% interest in the herd so that he could retire. I decided to test my 120 ewes just to see if we really had OPP and to what extent it was present. The process was not as bad as I had anticipated. The outcome was 106 positives out of 120 submissions. That was 89%!

It was clear to me that I did not want to buy his share of the sheep, and, in fact, I didn't even want to keep the sheep I already owned. We made a decision to liquidate the entire herd.

We had 300 yearlings on feed for replacements that had never been run with the established herd. I decided to test a randomly sampled 10% of that group to see how much OPP was in them. We turned up 3 positives out of 30 submissions. I decided to buy dad's share of those 300 yearlings and test them all (including retesting of the 30, just to check the lab). This was done; the lab was consistent on the retested ewes and we turned up a total of 27 positives.

I lambed the negatives in December, '88/January, '89. I found one hard bag in that group. Hard bags were not usually a feature of yearlings even in the old herd, however. Basically, they were a good bunch of sheep with fewer problems than I was used to. I began a program of tatooing each ewe in the ear as she lambed so that I could maintain some reliable written records from year to year. Even with the added chores of tatooing and writing down notes on each sheep, I was able to lamb the 275 yearlings with no outside help.

Blood testing the next summer turned up 20% positives for OPP. This was very discouraging, but the relatively easy lambing season made me determined to stay with the program for another year. I culled the positives from that group and from my purchased replacement group.

The lamb market was starting to slide at this point just as I was needing even more return to cover the \$3 cost of testing and to purchase additional ewe lambs to expand the herd. The lambing season of '90-91 convinced me to stay the course. I had no hard bags that sea-

son and most of the 2 year olds could raise twins if they had them. This was a whole new world for me. I lambed 400 ewes alone that winter, and had fun! Recordkeeping added a lot of interest for me.

Testing the next summer turned up only three positives out of 400 submissions. I was ecstatic and made a decision to buy some reputation purebred Rambouillet rams to use on my best ewes in the hopes of keeping the ewe lambs and eventually closing my herd completely to the outside. I located the rams and insisted that they be tested for OPP as well as for the state-required Brucella Ovis.

To make a long story a little shorter, I now have a closed herd that turned up only 2 positives out of 729 submissions in 1991. I raised a 170% lamb crop on my 300 best ewes who lambed in March last year. The 300 ewes in the second best group raised 130% and lambed in January. One hundred yearlings raised 100% and lambed in May.

The wool clip off of 600 of these ewes cored micron 21.97 and brought \$1.29 greasy in the summer of 1991. The balance sold as 62's. The average skirted weight of the fleeces was 7 pounds. These Rambouillets are win-

ners in both the meat and wool categories.

This is still a "work in progress" as far as I'm concerned. I have moved to more detailed recordkeeping on the elite group. This involves keeping track of the sire and the birthweights of the lambs. I have saved some ram lambs out of my most outstanding ewes and I intend to get pretty picky about what I keep for breeding. I have this luxury now that I don't have to keep ahead of the attrition caused by OPP.

I look forward to the year when I turn up a completely negative herd. But even when that day comes I will never stop testing for OPP. I encourage anyone with sheep to find out if OPP is in the herd and do whatever it takes to get it out; you can't afford not to!

If you are just thinking about getting into the sheep business and you have any notion of lambing in sheds or out of season, or both, you should give Rambouillets a long, hard look. They are most capable of out-of-season breeding and the fine wool quality provides a real bonus when that incentive payment comes in April. Rambouillets maximize your profit potential. Whatever breed you choose, however, nothing pays better than keeping OPP out of your sheep.

Being a Sheep Sherlock

By Bruce Rhoads lowa Animal Control

The first step to solving predator problems is to identify what is killing your sheep. A person needs to be somewhat of a detective and gather all of the clues. While we can identify most killers by their modus operandi, when dealing with Mother Nature, there are exceptions to all rules.

The coyote generally kills larger prey by suffocating it. You will find bite marks in the throat and neck area of the dead animal. I've heard people say the coyote breaks the neck, but in reality the animal suffocates due to its windpipe being bitten.

In most cases, the coyote makes a clean kill without wounding other sheep. The coyote is all business and rarely chases sheep for sport like the dog does.

After the coyote has killed the sheep, it will often drag it to a low place or a secluded area. If the prey is to big to drag, the coyote will eat it on the spot.

Most sheep kills I have seen have several things in common. The bite

marks on the neck, as previously mentioned. On larger prey, all blood filled organs are eaten (heart, liver, spleen, etc.). The fat around the intestines is eaten, but the intestines themselves are never eaten. On smaller lambs, or if there are several coyotes, all the carcass may be eaten except the intestines and the skin. Usually the head and legs are also left.

Coyote tracks are oval shaped and about the size of a chicken egg. Coyote tracks can be greatly distorted by muddy conditions and other factors. Often the sheep themselves will blot out all tracks.

AZE POLYPAY RANCH Thomasville, Missouri

(417) 764-3457

HOME OF LAZE 113, Certified, Triplet, sired by LAZE EXPRESS (now living in illinois) and LAZE 1191, Certified, Quadruplet sired by LAZE SPRIG (now living in California). These ram lambs have been purchased by John Kennedy of Texas as flock sires for his newly purchased flock of 400 plus Polypay ewes. John reports back that the triplet is gaining a solid 1.1 lbs. per day with the quad right behind him. John also now owns PRIDE OF PAYDIRT, a LAZE ram he purchased from a third party owner. This ram (still exceptional, says John), is four years old and continues to produce quality offspring, expressing the longevity and hardiness of LAZE Polypays.

Year-round production—at LAZE
Try LAZE Polypay Rams on YOUR ewes!